

# TRAPPED IN TEXAS

How Federal—and Now State—Immigration Enforcement Traps People Trying to Escape Texas' Abortion Ban



# Contents

- 3 Summary
- 3 Federal Immigration Checkpoints En Route to Care
- 6 Texans Trapped by Extreme Anti-Abortion Laws
- 6 Texas's Laws Restricting Abortion
- 7 Lengthy, Costly, and Risky Out-of-State Travel for Abortion Care
- 9 Expanded State Enforcement Against Immigrants in Texas
- 11 Conclusion
- 12 Recommendations

In 2021, Texas passed SB 8, one of the most extreme abortion bans in the country at that time, allowing private citizens to enforce a ban on abortion as early as six weeks in pregnancy. SB 8 drastically limited access to abortion when it took effect in 2021; the following year, *Dobbs v. Jackson Women's Health Organization* overturned *Roe v. Wade*, paving the way for Texas' near-total abortion ban to take effect. Texas is the second largest and second most populous state in the nation, and now, Texans who need abortion care must travel hundreds of miles out of state to the nearest clinic, assuming they can absorb the significant costs. But on top of the distance, time, and expense required, noncitizens and those in mixed-status families in South Texas face an additional obstacle to travel: federal immigration checkpoints and, with them, the risk of arrest, detention, and deportation.

## Federal Immigration Checkpoints En Route to Care

Imagine that you live in a state with a near-total ban on abortion and you cannot get this essential care without fleeing your state, investing multiple days, and spending hundreds or even thousands of dollars for health care; and while on the journey you're forced to justify your travel at one, two, or sometimes up to eight checkpoints with armed guards and surveillance cameras. Even if you are a U.S. citizen or have a green card or a visa, how comfortable will you and other passengers be answering or refusing to answer

ACLU: Trapped in Texas

3

any questions at a checkpoint or if stopped by a roving patrol en route to medical care?

Beyond the immigration inspections at ports of entry to the United States, Customs and Border Protection (CBP), through its subagency U.S. Border Patrol, operates checkpoints well into the interior of the United States. These checkpoints are located within 100 miles of the international border, an area that is home to two-thirds of U.S. residents.<sup>1</sup> At these interior checkpoints, Border Patrol is permitted to screen vehicles for people in the United States without authorization and for illegal narcotics. Border Patrol also operates roving patrols and temporary checkpoints within this interior "border zone"<sup>2</sup> and has deployed a growing range of technology,<sup>3</sup> including surveillance towers and drones, to further monitor and collect data on people's movements in this broad border zone.<sup>4</sup> These roving patrols

and surveillance towers also operate on the northern U.S. border, where the ACLU of Michigan has previously documented patterns of racial profiling and pretextual stops by Border Patrol.<sup>5</sup> But most permanent federal checkpoints are located along the U.S.' southern border, where around 19 million people live.<sup>6</sup>

While there is no public list of all the interior border checkpoints, according to a Government Accountability Office (GAO) report, between 2016 and 2020, U.S. Border Patrol operated over 110 interior checkpoints.<sup>7</sup> In Texas alone, there are approximately 19 interior checkpoints, stationed on the major (and sometimes only) roads in Texas within 100 miles north of the U.S.-Mexico border. These checkpoints and the border surveillance equipment stationed around this border zone capture a lot of information about border residents' movements – and with limited oversight on the use and retention of this expanding technology. The 2022 GAO report on checkpoints concluded that Border Patrol

## Texas, home to 3 million border residents has around 19 interior immigration checkpoints run by Border Patrol.

headquarters lacked complete information about where and how checkpoints operate as well as daily checkpoint operations and activities; in particular, the report raised concerns about oversight for the use of technology and resources at checkpoint operations.<sup>8</sup>

Every day, these permanent inspection sites shape and constrict the movement of border residents who must have their license plate and other information recorded just to drive through or out of their city<sup>9</sup> In Texas, which has around 3 million border residents<sup>10</sup> and the second largest undocumented population in the U.S. (1.6 million



Interior Border Patrol Checkpoints-25 to 100 miles of the southern U.S. Border

Interior checkpoint locations are based on ACLU analysis.



Border Patrol agent inspects car.

residents<sup>11</sup>), interior checkpoints present a real and daily danger, isolating some people from services and making it almost impossible to travel safely to get medical care or to accompany a loved one to their appointment. This is true for travel within Texas as well as travel across state lines.

According to Lucie Arvallo, executive director of Jane's Due Process, which supports young Texans in accessing abortion and birth control, this intersection of immigration surveillance and abortion criminalization has already led to a chilling effect in immigrant communities when accessing reproductive health care of any kind: "We receive many calls and texts from young immigrants in Texas unsure about how to access birth control and abortion care, with questions ranging from what identification will the clinic staff ask me to produce to how do I safely leave the state," says Arvallo. "Some young women are afraid to even travel to a clinic to access their birth control for fear of immigration questioning." A person driving themselves or a loved one from Laredo, Texas to a clinic providing abortion care in Las Cruces, New Mexico, for example, would likely have to drive through six CBP checkpoints in Texas alone, and can only reduce the number of inspections (but not avoid them altogether) by adding several hours to their drive. At each checkpoint they may be asked their citizenship and can be asked further questions about why and where they are traveling, in addition to having their license plate and other information recorded by border surveillance equipment.

In 2021, the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) issued guidance to all its subagencies to limit immigration enforcement near or at protected areas, including schools, places of worship, and hospitals and clinics.<sup>12</sup> In the past, border patrol officers have sat at hospital parking lots and monitored people receiving care,<sup>13</sup> and this guidance is an important limitation on that type of abusive and terrifying policing. But the DHS guidance does not address the fact that many people in South Texas may encounter CBP at a checkpoint on a major road en route to a hospital or when trying to leave their state for care. Since permanent checkpoints are placed on major roads and highways between cities in Texas, they are often unavoidable. And this danger of being arrested at a checkpoint while seeking medical care is not speculative.

In 2017, Border Patrol encountered Rosa Maria Hernandez, a 10-year-old girl with cerebral palsy, at an interior checkpoint en route to a Corpus Christi hospital for gall bladder surgery.<sup>14</sup> The officers followed the family to the hospital, stayed outside of Rosa Maria's room until she was discharged, and then placed her in a federal immigration shelter for children. She was only released to her family after the ACLU filed a lawsuit to challenge her detention.<sup>15</sup>

Knowing this danger, many people will forgo medical care or travel alone if they or a loved one cannot avoid a checkpoint to access a clinic. Rosa Maria's own mother could not accompany her to the hospital because of this fear of enforcement at a CBP inspection site, and Rosa Maria's experience has set a chilling precedent for other undocumented and mixed-status families in Texas.

# Texans Trapped by Extreme Anti-Abortion Laws

Federal immigration enforcement continues to shape how people can access basic services in their communities, but Texans who need abortion care are now forced to leave their communities and their state to get this essential care. The extreme bans on abortion are forcing people to leave Texas for care — but federal checkpoints impose another restriction on noncitizens trying to access abortion care out of the state.

## Texas's Laws Restricting Abortion

Texas's SB 8 took effect on September 1, 2021, even before *Dobbs v. Jackson Women's Health Organization* overturned *Roe v. Wade* in 2022 and allowed states to ban abortion.<sup>16</sup> SB 8 effectively banned abortion as early as six weeks in pregnancy – before some know they are pregnant – by authorizing private citizens to enforce the law against their neighbors.<sup>17</sup> This law, which is now compounded by the end of *Roe*, has no exceptions for rape, and although it has a limited medical emergency exception, confusion persists as to when doctors can rely on these exceptions.

After the Supreme Court eliminated constitutional protections for abortion in *Dobbs*, Texas' so-called "trigger ban" came into effect, prohibiting abortion at all stages of pregnancy and making it punishable by up to 99 years imprisonment for providers.<sup>18</sup> Added to these stringent restrictions, Texas also criminally restricts access to abortion medication,<sup>19</sup> and Attorney General Ken Paxton is currently maintaining that Texas' dormant 19th-century criminal abortion law – the law struck down by *Roe v. Wade* – has been resuscitated.<sup>20</sup> This combination of restrictions on abortion has endangered Texans who need this essential health care.

In a recent case brought by 20 women denied an abortion despite facing dangerous pregnancy complications, the Texas Supreme Court held that abortions are not permitted in situations where the fetus has a lethal condition and will not survive *unless* the pregnant patient *also* has a life-threatening condition.<sup>21</sup> And while the Texas court said that exceptions can be made for life-threatening conditions, it did not specify when those exceptions apply; therefore it did not specify when a patient who is experiencing a deteriorating health situation can get an abortion. This ambiguous and dangerous situation has



already had consequences for Texas patients. Over the last few years, Texas anti-abortion laws have resulted in a rise in infant mortality rates in Texas,<sup>22</sup> largely due to fatal fetal diagnoses<sup>23</sup> and declining medical care<sup>24</sup> for pregnant Texans in a state with one of the worst maternal mortality rates in the country,<sup>25</sup> particularly for women of color.<sup>26</sup>

## Lengthy, Costly, and Risky Out-of-State Travel for Abortion Care

In addition to putting pregnant people's lives in danger, Texas' cumulative bans on abortion have forced residents to travel out of state for essential health care. In 2023, Texas had the most residents traveling out of state for an abortion, with enormous distances totravel.<sup>27</sup> Residents of South Texas travel farther than anyone in the country to get to an abortion clinic: From Brownsville, for example, the distance to the nearest abortion clinic is over 870 miles, a drive of at least 12 but up to 15 hours one-way to New Mexico; from Galveston, Texas, the trip is a one-day, nine-anda-half-hour drive of more than 650 miles. Further tightening the restrictions on people in need of care, several cities and counties in West Texas have now introduced civil "travel bans" in an attempt to prevent pregnant people from leaving their communities to get abortion care.<sup>28</sup>

Right now, Texas is mostly surrounded by similarly restrictive states like Louisiana, which has a near-total ban on abortion, and Oklahoma, where a pre-*Roe* ban was reinstated after the 2022 *Dobbs* decision. The only state that directly borders Texas where abortion is legal is New Mexico, which has become the primary destination for many patients living in restrictive states.<sup>29</sup>

According to the Guttmacher Institute, in 2023, almost three-quarters of all abortions in New Mexico were provided to out-of-state patients, with many coming from Texas.<sup>30</sup> New Mexico, which has seen a 256 percent increase in clinicianprovided abortions since 2020, largely because

In 2023, almost three-quarters of all abortions in New Mexico were provided to out-of-state patients, with many coming from Texas.

of out-of-state patients, is the closest and most accessible place for many Texans to get abortion care.<sup>31</sup> It also does not mandate a waiting period between consultation and the abortion itself, nor does it mandate parental consent.

But crossing the border into New Mexico doesn't erase all barriers to care. Driving from Texas,

some of the closest abortion care providers in New Mexico are in Las Cruces, but — with the exception of one provider who offers early procedural abortion — these clinics mainly provide medication abortion. As a result, many people will still need to travel to Albuquerque — four hours north of Las Cruces — where most abortion services in New Mexico are provided, and where hospitals and clinics offer a broader range of abortion care, including procedural abortion later in pregnancy.

With around one-third of New Mexicans living in obstetric care deserts,<sup>32</sup> New Mexicans also face considerable costs and barriers in accessing reproductive services and timely abortion care - and, like Texans, they also face immigration checkpoints and other policing en route to care. As Ellie Rushforth, managing attorney at the ACLU of New Mexico, observes, "Most people don't realize just how large, rural, and hyperpoliced New Mexico is. Geographic isolation, limited health care facilities, and a shortage of medical professionals create substantial barriers for those seeking essential care, including reproductive health services. These challenges are compounded for marginalized communities, further exacerbating health disparities. And we know that these factors only increase the risks immigrants and people of color face when seeking abortion care amidst the pervasive threat of immigration enforcement."

Alongside the legal and logistical barriers to abortion, the financial costs of getting an abortion have multiplied exponentially and are particularly acute for those traveling out of state.<sup>33</sup> A medication abortion can cost \$250-800 depending on the provider,<sup>34</sup> and abortions that take place later in pregnancy may involve longer stays and cost thousands of dollars. Most out-ofstate patients are funding their care themselves or relying on assistance from increasingly overburdened abortion funds (grassroots organizations that provide funding and related support to people seeking abortions). Noncitizens face additional costs and hurdles in accessing abortion care; undocumented immigrants are excluded from nearly all federal benefits, including most health care programs, and must rely on a patchwork of state eligibility rules and benefits, where they exist. Even driving to get care itself presents challenges for undocumented patients and their relatives, as several states like Texas do not issue driver's licenses to undocumented residents.<sup>35</sup>

A board member of the Mariposa Fund, which helps pay for abortion care in New Mexico, observed: "For undocumented patients or patients who are not U.S. citizens, traveling adds another layer of fear and anxiety due to the fear of encountering immigration officials or law enforcement. I have had patients pay a thousand dollars to pay someone to drive them to their appointment because they are scared to get on a plane. Some patients have to take alternative routes to avoid checkpoints, which adds travel time and costs more. This also means that many patients travel alone in order to avoid putting family members at risk."

These costs are significant and are disproportionately borne by people in low-income communities of color. Texans in the Rio Grande Valley live in one of the poorest areas of the United States, with one-third of the population living below the federal poverty line,<sup>36</sup> and they face some of the highest costs to access abortion care as they must travel the farthest distance More generally, abortion bans disproportionately harm communities of color throughout the United States,<sup>37</sup> and this is particularly true in the Rio Grande Valley where more than 90 percent of the population is Latine.<sup>38</sup> Latine people in South Texas are living under one of the most restrictive abortion regimes in the country, traveling longer and at greater expense to get an abortion outside Texas, and risking immigration enforcement just by driving to get this essential care.

#### Expanded State Enforcement Against Immigrants in Texas

Border enforcement within the 100-mile zone – including checkpoints, roving patrols, and expanding surveillance – has long been a concern for border residents, particularly people of color. The ACLU and border groups have repeatedly raised concerns about abuses by border agents, including racial profiling, excessive use of force, and harassment of border communities by roving patrols.<sup>39</sup> But federal immigration agents are no longer the only actors attempting to enforce federal immigration law in Texas.

In recent years, the lines between federal and state officers have been increasingly blurred in Texas, where state troopers and National Guard troops have been assigned to conduct "border enforcement" activities. Almost all counties<sup>40</sup> along the southern Texas border are also participants in Operation Lone Star, Governor Greg Abbott's multi-billion-dollar, anti-immigrant initiative to arrest, prosecute, and punish

"Texas has created a climate of fear so that law enforcement can impact a person's decisions in accessing medical care, including reproductive health care."

- Cathy Torres, Frontera Fund

undocumented immigrants under charges like trespassing.<sup>41</sup> This program has been rife with civil rights abuses, including racial profiling,<sup>42</sup> prolonged and unlawful detention of those arrested,<sup>43</sup> unlawful detention of U.S. citizens,<sup>44</sup> and deadly car chases.<sup>45</sup> But last year, Texas went even further and passed a dangerous and unconstitutional law that purports to give Texas officials the power to arrest, detain, and deport noncitizens anywhere in the state.

SB 4, currently stayed by a federal court, authorizes police to arrest and charge individuals



Border inspection station.

with a new state crime of "illegal entry" to Texas, punishable by up to six months in jail, and authorizes state deportations. The law further allows officials to charge individuals previously denied admission to or deported from the United States - including those unlawfully deported by Texas officials - with "illegal re-entry" to Texas, punishable by up to 10-20 years in prison.<sup>46</sup> Separate from its SB 4 scheme, in 2023 Texas also increased penalties for "human smuggling" to a mandatory 10 years in prison or five years if an individual violating this law is transporting certain close undocumented family members such as siblings, parents, or grandparents.<sup>47</sup> This dramatically increases the danger for the 840,000 people in Texas<sup>48</sup> who live in mixed-status families and may be stopped by state police when driving a loved one in Texas.

Although SB 4 has been framed as an extension of Texas' "border security" operations, if allowed to go into effect, this law would operate throughout the state of Texas, putting millions of families at risk of this illegal arrest and deportation scheme.



Protest for abortion rights in Austin, Texas.

Given the precedent of Operation Lone Star, people of color may be reasonably afraid that this law may be used to justify pretextual stops and questioning by local and state police.

Texas anti-immigrant policing through Operation Lone Star has not impacted border management or arrivals,<sup>49</sup> but it has had a chilling effect on Texas residents trying to access care. As Cathy Torres of Frontera Fund, which provides abortion support to people living within the 100-mile zone, observes: "Because we live in a border area, it doesn't matter what your citizenship status is – we are under so many layers of policing and law enforcement from local police but especially DPS [Department of Public Safety]. Texas has created a climate of fear so that law enforcement can impact a person's decisions in accessing medical care, including reproductive health care."

Texas' expanding anti-immigrant policing only adds to the danger that noncitizens face in accessing medical care in their own communities<sup>50</sup> and in trying to travel out of Texas for abortion care. Although Texas' abortion bans do not apply to a person who obtains abortion care in another state where it is legal, a person trying to leave Texas for abortion care may nevertheless be afraid of being stopped and questioned by state police or immigration agents about their reasons for travel. Police themselves may be unclear what conduct is lawful or overly aggressive in attempting to enforce the state's abortion ban. In 2022, for example, Lizelle Gonzales was unlawfully arrested in the Rio Grande Valley after receiving a medication abortion. Even though Texas law clearly prohibits the criminal prosecution of a pregnant person for conduct that ends their pregnancy, the county sheriff, district attorney, and assistant district attorney investigated and indicted Ms. Gonzales for murder. Although these unlawful charges were dismissed (and the ACLU and local firm Garza Martinez have filed a lawsuit seeking accountability for violations of Ms. Gonzales' constitutional rights<sup>51</sup>), this case illustrates the justified fear of and chilling effect on people of color trying to access medical care against a background of hostile and activist policing.

# Conclusion

Texans are living under the intersecting dangers of abortion bans, immigration enforcement, and hyperbolic anti-immigrant policing by state authorities, and the lives and liberties of residents of South Texas in particular are shaped by these legal and literal barriers to care.

But while the federal government has sued to enjoin SB 4, Texas' unconstitutional "immigration enforcement" law, it has not addressed its own expansive policing of border communities, far beyond ports of entry. The 100mile border zone has for too long been treated as a special sector where people live under both continuous surveillance and the restrictions on free movement and privacy that checkpoints create. Over the years, even as the range and quantity of surveillance equipment used by the federal government has expanded in the interior of the country, there has been limited oversight or review of the use of checkpoints, roving patrols, or surveillance technology that is used routinely on border residents, including U.S. citizens and mixed-status families. The lack of oversight and guardrails – at a time when Texas is expanding its policing of noncitizens and given <sup>52</sup> – needs to be addressed to protect border residents.

The overlapping dangers of federal immigration enforcement, aggressive anti-immigrant state policing, and abortion bans create a web of barriers to abortion care for people living in border communities. The federal government needs to address its own immigration enforcement activities, particularly at checkpoints, which overlie the state bans and other obstacles that noncitizens face in accessing abortion care. Texans face multiple intersecting restrictions to abortion access, but the federal government can and should act to remove the danger of immigration enforcement from border residents trying to get to essential care.

## Recommendations

## To Ensure that Immigrants Can Safely Access Necessary Medical Care, the Department of Homeland Security Should:

- 1. Ensure that people can safely reach protected facilities without CBP checkpoints or other immigration enforcement impeding their travel or exposing people to potential detention and deportation, consistent with the DHS' protected area guidance's direction that "we should not take an enforcement action in or near a location that would restrain people's access to essential services or engagement in essential activities." The DHS should robustly apply this guidance and strengthen policies to ensure that people are able to safely reach the protected facilities and that enforcement actions are not taken at temporary or permanent checkpoints en route to medical clinics and hospitals. The location of medical services should also inform any decisions to set up new temporary or other checkpoints. Enforcement of the guidance should reflect the need to protect against violations of privacy by federal immigration enforcement personnel and to guarantee confidentiality of medical information;
- 2. Prohibit the acquisition, retention, use, or dissemination of information collected at Border Patrol checkpoints in furtherance or assistance of any investigation or proceeding initiated by federal or state authorities that seeks to impose civil or criminal liability, or professional sanction, upon a person or entity for the provision of abortion care or other reproductive medical care services;
- 3. Establish additional public and reviewable limits on the circumstances under which the DHS may share information collected at Border Patrol checkpoints with other federal, state, and local law enforcement agencies. Explicitly limit the DHS collection and retention of information at checkpoints, and its sharing of information with other federal, state, and local law enforcement agencies, to prevent disclosure of efforts to obtain or assist with an abortion except in limited circumstances, such as CBP obtaining emergency medical services for an individual;

- 4. Issue non-detained standards that direct U.S Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) to ensure that people under orders of supervision, home curfew, or forms of electronic monitoring are promptly granted permission to travel for medical care, including abortion care;
- 5. Issue guidance directing the use of prosecutorial discretion in favor of individuals arrested at checkpoints when traveling to access critical medical care. The DHS must also clarify that it will not consider these arrests or convictions, or the disclosure of having obtained abortion care, as a bar to any form of immigration relief, including in discretionary determinations;
- 6. Develop a confidential, expedited process enabling undocumented immigrants who must travel through checkpoints to obtain essential medical care to apply for advance travel authorization from U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS), which they can present at checkpoints or to other immigration inspection officials en route to the facility providing care and back to their home residence; and
- 7. Prohibit any CBP collaboration with or facilitation of Operation Lone Star, in light of the well-documented pattern of racial profiling and other abuses.

## To Address Overbroad Policing of Border Communities:

The ACLU has called for the elimination of all permanent interior Border Patrol checkpoints and full compliance with the Fourth Amendment, including requiring reasonable suspicion for all searches or seizures within any defined border zone. Until these steps are taken, the DHS should improve reporting, transparency, and accountability mechanisms, including:

- 1. Collecting and publishing quarterly the number and location of permanent and temporary CBP checkpoints, including a description of other local, state, or federal law enforcement agencies or resources as well as the technology utilized at each checkpoint;
- 2. Requiring CBP to collect and publish monthly incident data on all stops by Border Patrol roving patrols (not just arrests), internal checkpoint searches and seizures, and incursions on private property, including the factual basis for and the duration of each stop of people and each incursion onto private property; whether a search was conducted or force was

used; whether an arrest was made; the race and ethnicity of the landowner or seized person(s); the badge number of any local, state, or federal law enforcement officer(s) present; and the legal justification for the agency's action each time. Personal identifying information of the person(s) stopped, searched, or seized should be redacted;

- 3. Adopting and implementing the GAO's recommendations to ensure oversight of checkpoint operations to ensure accurate and consistent reporting as well as transparency regarding the technology used at checkpoints;
- 4. Protecting the privacy of border residents and their movements by deleting any license plate reader information not necessary as evidence in a specific investigation within 30 days and limiting the retention of any data captured by surveillance towers, drones, blimps, and other surveillance technology encompassing data about people within the United States, including cities adjacent to an international border; and
- 5. Publishing information about the type of surveillance equipment used within 100 miles of the U.S. border for example, the type of cameras used on surveillance towers and their range so that border communities know what information about them is being routinely captured and stored.

## To Expand and Secure Access to Safe and Legal Reproductive Care, Including Abortion Care and Contraception, Congress Should

- 1. Enact federal legislation to ensure that everyone can access abortion care if they need it, no matter who they are, where they live, or how much money they have;
- 2. Repeal the Comstock Act to ensure that no future anti-abortion president can weaponize this antiquated law from the 1800s to attempt to misuse it to ban abortion nationwide; and
- 3. Pass the Equal Access to Abortion Coverage in Health Insurance (EACH) Act and end discriminatory abortion coverage bans to ensure that everyone, regardless of their income or source of health insurance, can access abortion.

## State Governments Should:

- In states where abortion is legal, remove barriers to access based on immigration status. New York, for example, has issued public guidance that assures people that accessing an abortion will not impact a person's immigration status and that pregnant noncitizens who live in New York (and meet the income requirements) are eligible for Medicaid, which includes abortion coverage in New York, regardless of immigration status;<sup>53</sup> and
- 2. Allocate additional resources for access to reproductive health services, like California's Reproductive Health Equity Fund,<sup>54</sup> to help mitigate the harm caused by a federal government attack on access. State governments should also expand, fund, and make usable an uncompensated care or gap coverage program to ensure providers are reimbursed for the reproductive health services they provide to undocumented patients without other means to pay for care.

## Endnotes

- 1 American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU), "Know Your Rights: 100 Mile Border Zone," <u>https://www.aclu.org/know-your-rights/border-zone#:</u>~:text=Two-thirds%200f%20the%20U.S.,according%20to%20 the%202010%20census.
- 2 U.S. Department of Homeland Security, Customs and Border Protection, Transportation Checks and Roving Enforcement First Semiannual, Fiscal Year 2022 (2022), <u>https://www.dhs.gov/sites/</u> <u>default/files/2023-03/U.S.%20Customs%20and%20Border%20</u> <u>Protection%20(CBP)%20%E2%80%93%20Transportation%20</u> <u>Checks%20and%20Roving%20Enforcement%2C%20Semiannual%20</u> <u>1\_0.pdf.</u>
- 3 David Maass, Electronic Freedom Foundation, "CBP Is Expanding Its Surveillance Tower Program at the U.S.-Mexico Border–And We're Mapping It," March 20, 2023, <u>https://www.eff.org/</u> deeplinks/2023/03/cbp-expanding-its-surveillance-tower-program-usmexico-border-and-were-mapping-it; Don Bell, Project on Government <u>Oversight, "We Built a Surveillance State. What Now?" Aug. 20, 2024,</u> <u>https://www.pogo.org/analysis/we-built-a-surveillance-state-whatnow.</u>
- 4 ACLU of Michigan, The Border's Long Shadow: How Border Patrol Uses Racial Profiling and Local and State Police to Target and Instill Fear in Michigan's Immigrant Communities (2021), <u>https://www.</u> aclumich.org/en/publications/borders-long-shadow#:~:text=The%20 groundbreaking%20report%2C%20The%20Border's,target%20 immigrants%20from%20Latin%20America.
- 5 Id.
- Edwin Flores and Dennis Romero, NBCNews, "'Fronterizos' have a different story to tell about the border. It's cooler than you might think," Sept. 15, 2023, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/latino/hispanicheritage-border-cities-thrives-immigration-politics-rcna104802;
  Southern Border Communities Coalition, "The Southern Border Region at a Glance," Jun. 28, 2023, https://www.southernborder.org/ border\_lens\_southern\_border\_region\_at\_a\_glance.
- 7 United States Government Accountability Office, Border Patrol: Actions Needed to Improve Checkpoint Oversight and Data (2022) at 2, https://www.gao.gov/assets/730/720899.pdf.
- 8 Id.; see also, U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Border Patrol Lacks Important Information about Immigration Checkpoints Within the United States," Jun. 29, 2022, <u>https://www.gao.gov/blog/borderpatrol-lacks-important-information-about-immigration-checkpoints-</u> within-united-states.
- 9 Nia Rucker and Shaw Drake, Op-ed, The El Paso Times, "Border Patrol interior checkpoints are a cruel and pointless burden on borderland residents: ACLU," Apr. 15, 2022, https://www.elpasotimes.com/ story/opinion/2022/04/15/border-patrol-interior-checkpointspointless-borderland-aclu/7306555001/; Katherine Hawkins, Project on Government Oversight, "The Border Zone Next Door, and Its Out-of-Control Police Force: Recommendations for the Biden Administration to Rein in Customs and Border Protection," Jan. 10, 2023, https:// www.pogo.org/reports/the-border-zone-next-door-and-its-out-ofcontrol-police-force; James Lyall & Daniella Martinez, "Welcome to the Border Region Where the Border Patrol Has Implemented Its Own Southwest 'Stop and Frisk' Policy," Oct. 15, 2015, https://www.aclu.

 $\operatorname{org}/\operatorname{news}/\operatorname{immigrants}/\operatorname{immigrants}/\operatorname{welcome-border}/\operatorname{patrol}/\operatorname{has}.$ 

- 10 Tex. Dept. Health & Hum. Services, "The Texas Portion of the U.S. – México Border," <u>https://www.dshs.texas.gov/</u> regional-local-health-operations/texas-border-health/tx-mxborder#:~:text=Population,874%20people%20per%20square%20mile. (accessed Aug. 27, 2024)
- 11 Jeffrey S. Passel & Jens Manuel Krogstad, Pew Research Center, "What we know about unauthorized immigrants living in the U.S.," Jul. 22, 2024, https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2024/07/22/ what-we-know-about-unauthorized-immigrants-living-in-the-us/.
- 12 Alejandro D. Mayorkas, Secretary of Homeland Security, Memorandum, Guidelines for Enforcement Actions in or Near Protected Areas, Oct. 27, 2021, <u>https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/</u> <u>files/publications/21\_1027\_opa\_guidelines-enforcement-actions-in-</u> <u>near-protected-areas.pdf.</u>
- 13 Adriana Gomez Licion, Associated Press, "Border Patrol's growing presence at hospitals creates fear,"Oct. 17, 2019, <u>https://apnews.com/</u> <u>article/immigration-miami-us-news-ap-top-news-border-patrols-52a38</u> ce1d4b84e289b8073b47674514e.
- 14 Vivian Yee, The New York Times, "10-Year-Old Immigrant Who Was Detained After Surgery Is Released," Nov. 3, 20217, <u>https://www.</u> nytimes.com/2017/11/03/us/girl-cerbral-palsy-released.html.
- 15 ACLU, "Government Releases 10-Year-Old Rosa Maria Hernandez After ACLU Files Lawsuit," Nov. 30, 2017, <u>https://www.aclu.org/press-releases/government-releases-10-year-old-rosa-maria-hernandez-after-aclu-files-lawsuit.</u>
- 16 Dobbs v. Jackson Women's Health Organization, 597 U.S. 215 (2022).
- 17 Texas S.B.8, 87th Leg. (2021), <u>https://capitol.texas.gov/tlodocs/87R/</u> billtext/pdf/SB00008F.pdf.
- 18 Tex. Health & Safety Code 170A.003.
- 19 Tex. Health & Safety Code 171.065.
- 20 State of Texas Attorney General Ken Paxton, Advisory on Texas Law Upon Reversal of Roe v. Wade, <u>https://www.texasattorneygeneral.</u> gov/sites/default/files/images/executive-management/Post-Roe%20 Advisory.pdf.
- 21 Zurawski v. State of Texas, No. 23-0629 (Tex. May. 31, 2024); see Center for Constitutional Rights, "Texas Supreme Court Rules Against Women Denied Abortion Care Despite Dangerous Pregnancy Complications," May 31, 2024, <u>https://reproductiverights.org/</u> zurawski-v-texas-ruling-texas-supreme-court/.
- 22 Claire Cain Miller, The New York Times, "In Texas, Infant Mortality Rose After Abortion Ban," June 27, 2024, <u>https://www.nytimes.</u> com/2024/06/26/upshot/texas-abortion-infant-mortality.html.
- 23 Selena Simmons Duffin, National Public Radio, "In post-Roe Texas, 2 mothers with traumatic pregnancies walk very different paths," July 4, 2023, <u>https://www.npr.org/sections/healthshots/2023/07/04/1185904719/texas-abortion-bans-dobbs-fetalanomaly</u>.
- 24 Daniel Grossman, Carole Joffe, et. al., ANSIRH & TxPrep, Care Post-Roe: Documenting cases of poor-quality care since the Dobbs decision

(2023), https://sites.utexas.edu/txpep/files/2023/05/care-postroe-txpep-brief.pdf ( "The large number of cases involving obstetric complications in the second trimester confirms findings from Texas showing how changes in practice after the state's 2021 6-week abortion ban were associated with a doubling of severe morbidity for patients presenting with preterm prelabor rupture of membranes and other complications before 22 weeks' gestation." at 17).

- 25 Dallas Morning News, "Death rates for new Texas moms leap over last two decades," July 26, 2023, <u>https://www.dallasnews.com/news/</u> public-health/2023/07/26/death-rates-for-new-texas-moms-leap-<u>over-last-two-decades/;</u> Eleanor Klibanoff, *The Texas Tribune*, "New Texas maternal mortality report shows disparities persist," Dec. 16. 2022, <u>https://www.texastribune.org/2022/12/15/texas-maternalmortality-report/</u>
- 26 Dallas Morning News, "I was terrified of hospitals': Addressing the Black maternal" May 9, 2024, <u>https://www.dallasnews.com/</u> <u>fwddfw/2024/05/09/i-was-terrified-of-hospitals-addressing-theblack-maternal-mortality-crisis/;</u> Mary Tuma, The Guardian, "It's dangerous for Black women to give birth in Texas, and it could be about to get worse," Mar. 17, 2023, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/</u> global-development/2023/mar/17/texas-black-women-maternal-<u>healthcare-crisis-medicaid</u>; Eleanor Klibanoff, The Texas Tribune, "Why are pregnancy and childbirth killing so many Black women in Texas?" Dec. 17, 2022, <u>https://www.texastribune.org/2022/12/17/</u> texas-maternal-mortality-black-women/.
- 27 See Guttmacher Institute, "Latest Data Confirm People Are Traveling Farther Distances to Access Abortion Care Post-Dobbs," Jun. 13, 2024, https://www.guttmacher.org/news-release/2024/latest-data-confirmpeople-are-traveling-farther-distances-access-abortion-care; Sara Estep, Center for American Progress, Abortion Access Mapped by Congressional District (Apr. 2024), https://www.americanprogress. org/article/abortion-access-mapped-by-congressional-district/.
- 28 Associated Press, More Texas counties are trying to prevent people from using specific roads to get an abortion," Oct. 24, 2023, <u>https://apnews.com/article/abortion-travel-ban-roads-west-texas-</u> 3997304c4156f131ee90bb1363735ba3.
- 29 Jennifer Calfas, The Wall Street Journal, "Red-State Abortion Bans Drive Women to New Mexico," Mar. 12, 2024, <u>https://www.wsj.com/</u> us-news/new-mexico-abortion-clinics-demand-1a888fa7.
- 30 Testimony of Isaac Maddow-Zimet, Guttmacher Data Scientist, before the U.S. Senate Subcommittee on Federal Courts, Oversight, Agency Action, and Federal Rights, "Crossing the Line: Abortion Bans and Interstate Travel for Care After Dobbs", Jun. 12, 2024, <u>https://</u> www.guttmacher.org/2024/06/testimony-isaac-maddow-zimetguttmacher-data-scientist-us-senate-subcommittee-federal.
- 31 Guttmacher Institute, "Latest Data Confirm People Are Traveling Farther Distances to Access Abortion Care Post-Dobbs," Jun. 13, 2024, <u>https://www.guttmacher.org/news-release/2024/latest-data-confirm-</u> people-are-traveling-farther-distances-access-abortion-care.
- 32 Dustin Roberto, University of New Mexico Health Services Newsroom, "OB Deserts Remain Public Health Concern for New Mexico," Aug. 7, 2024, <u>https://hsc.unm.edu/news/2024/08/hsc-newsroom-post-obdeserts.html.</u>
- 33 Kelsey Butler, Bloomberg News, "One Year After Dobbs, Getting an Abortion Is Now Much More Expensive," June 24, 2023, <u>https://</u> www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-06-24/on-roe-v-wadeanniversary-abortion-patients-face-rising-costs-long-travel.

- 34 Planned Parenthood, "How much does the abortion pill cost?" https://www.plannedparenthood.org/learn/abortion/the-abortionpill/how-much-does-abortion-pill-cost (accessed Aug. 6, 2024).
- 35 Jaime Puente, Every Texan, "Expanding Economic Opportunity with Access to Driver's Permits in Texas," May 9, 2023, <u>https://everytexan.org/2023/05/09/expanding-economic-opportunity-with-access-to-drivers-permits-in-texas/</u>.
- Audrey Gatta, MIT Living Wage Calculator, "Health Risks Down in the Valley: COVID-19 and the Rio Grande Valley in Texas," Aug. 18, 2020, https://livingwage.mit.edu/articles/72-health-risks-down-inthe-valley-covid-19-and-the-rio-grande-valley-in-texas#: ~:text=A%20 third%20of%20the%20Rio,economic%20effects%20of%20COVID-19; Judge Richard Cordez in Rio Grande Guardian, "If Hidalgo County hasn't fixed poverty in five decades, we need to do something different," Mar. 4, 2024, https://riograndeguardian.com/cortez-if-hidalgocounty-hasnt-fixed-poverty-in-five-decades-we-need-to-do-somethingdifferent/.
- 37 Zara Abrams, American Psychological Association, "Abortion bans cause outsized harm for people of color," Jun. 1, 2023, <u>https://www. apa.org/monitor/2023/06/abortion-bans-harm-people-of-color;</u> Katy Backes Kozhimannil, Asha Hassan, & Rachel R. Hardeman, Abortion Access as a Racial Justice Issue, 387 N.Engl.J.Med. 1537 (2022), https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp2209737.
- 38 Rodney Gomez, Luis Guajardo, & Edna Ely-Ledesma, Rice University, "It is time to recognize the Rio Grande Valley as a rising borderland metropolis," June 15, 2022, <u>https://kinder.rice.edu/urbanedge/it-</u> time-recognize-rio-grande-valley-rising-borderland-metropolis.
- 39 See Andrea Flores & Shaw Drake, ACLU, "Border Patrol Violently Assaults Civil Rights and Liberties," Jul. 24, 2020, <u>https://www.aclu.org/news/immigrants-rights/border-patrol-violently-assaults-civil-rights-and-liberties;</u> Southern Border Communities Coalition, Border Patrol Abuses, <u>https://www.southernborder.org/border-patrol-abuses</u> (accessed Aug. 6, 2024); Adam Isacson and Zoe Martens ,WOLA, Abuses at the U.S.- Mexico Border: How To Address Failures and Protect Rights (2023), <u>https://www.wola.org/wp-content/</u>uploads/2023/07/Abuses-at-the-US-Mexico-Border\_How-To-Address-<u>Failures-and-Protect-Rights.pdf</u>; ACLU of Arizona, Record of Abuse: Lawlessness and Impunity in Border Patrol's Interior Enforcement Operations (2013), <u>https://www.acluaz.org/sites/default/files/</u>documents/Record\_of\_Abuse\_101515\_0.pdf.
- 40 Immigrant Legal Resource Center, Texas Travel Advisory Map, <u>https://www.ilrc.org/sites/default/files/2024-02/Texas%20</u> Travel%20Advisory%20Map%20%20Color.pdf
- 41 ACLU & ACLU of Texas, Operation Lone Star: Misinformation and Discrimination in Texas Border Enforcement (2024), <u>https://www.aclutx.org/en/publications/operation-lone-star-misinformation-and-discrimination-texas-border-enforcement</u>.
- 42 Id.
- 43 ACLU of Texas, "ACLU of Texas, Texas Fair Defense Project file Lawsuit for Civil Rights Abuses of Immigrants Arrested Under Operation Lone Star," Aug. 21, 2023, <u>https://www.aclutx.org/en/</u> <u>press-releases/aclu-texas-texas-fair-defense-project-file-lawsuit-civil-</u> <u>rights-abuses-immigrants</u>.
- 44 Angela Kocherga, National Public Radio, "U.S. citizens have been accidentally caught up in the Texas crackdown on migrants," Jan. 3,

2024, https://www.npr.org/2024/01/03/1222600892/u-s-citizens-have-been-accidentally-caught-up-in-the-texas-crackdown-on-migrants

- 45 Human Rights Watch, "So Much Blood on the Ground": Dangerous and Deadly Vehicle Pursuits under Texas' Operation Lone Star (2023), https://www.hrw.org/report/2023/11/27/so-much-blood-ground/ dangerous-and-deadly-vehicle-pursuits-under-texas-operation.
- 46 S.B. 4, Tex. 88th Leg. (2023), <u>https://legiscan.com/TX/text/SB4/</u> id/2847380.
- 47 TX SB4, 88th Leg. 2023, <u>https://legiscan.com/TX/text/SB4/</u> <u>id/2847380</u>; Uriel Garcia, The Texas Tribune, "New state law increasing sentences for human smuggling takes effect," Feb. 6, 2024, <u>https://www.texastribune.org/2024/02/06/texas-human-smuggling-</u> law-minimum-sentence/
- 48 FWD.us, "Immigration reform can keep millions of mixed-status families together," Jan. 18, 2024, <u>https://www.fwd.us/news/mixed-status-families-1/.</u>
- 49 Benjamin Wermud, The Houston Chronicle, "New border data show Texas' migrant crackdown hasn't driven down crossings more than in other states," Aug. 23, 2024; Christopher Hooks, Texas Monthly, "Greg Abbott's Border Policy Is at Once Cruel and Ineffective. Many State Leaders Wouldn't Have It Any Other Way." Oct. 2023, <u>https://www.texasmonthly.com/news-politics/greg-abbott-borderoperation-lone-star/;</u> Alejandro Serrano, The Texas Tribune, "Migrant apprehensions are down at the Texas border. Have state policies had an impact?" Apr. 22, 2024, <u>https://www.texastribune.org/2024/04/22/</u> texas-border-migrant-apprehensions-abbott-operation-lone-star/
- 50 This August, Governor Abbott added to the fear that noncitizens face in trying to get any medical care in Texas, issuing an executive order directing the Texas Health and Human Services Commission to collect information on the use and cost of Texas emergency rooms and health services by undocumented immigrants. State of Texas, "Governor Abbott Issues Executive Order Requiring Texas Hospitals To Collect, Report Healthcare Costs For Illegal Immigrants," Aug. 8, 2024, https://gov.texas.gov/news/post/governor-abbott-issues-executiveorder-requiring-texas-hospitals-to-collect-report-healthcare-costsfor-illegal-immigrants#: ": text=Governor%20Greg%20Abbott%20 today%20issued,Biden%2DHarris%20Administration's%20 reckless%20open.
- 51 ACLU, "Court Rejects Attempt to Dismiss Case Seeking Accountability for Wrongful Prosecution of Abortion," July 24, 2024, <u>https://www.aclu.org/press-releases/court-rejects-attempt-to-</u> <u>dismiss-case-seeking-accountability-for-wrongful-prosecution-of-</u> <u>abortion.</u>
- 52 ACLU & ACLU of Texas, Complaint to DHS Office of Civil Rights and Civil Liberties Re: Customs and Border Protection Collaboration with Texas Department of Public Safety Transport and Detention in Eagle Pass, Texas, Following Governor Greg Abbott's July 7, 2022 Executive Order (Aug. 8 2022), <u>https://www.aclu.org/legal-document/</u> <u>aclu-civil-rights-and-civil-liberties-complaint</u>; Letter to Merrick B. Garland, Att'y Gen., Dep't of Just. and Alejandro Mayorkas, Sec'y, Dep't of Homeland Sec. from Rep. Alma Allen et al., State Official, Texas House of Reps., (Jan. 26, 2022), <u>www.documentcloud.org/</u> <u>documents/21200148-doj-letter-re\_-operation-lone-star-9</u>; Letter to Merrick Garland, Attorney General, Dep't of Just. et al. from ACLU, et al. on Texas Migrant Arrest Program under "Operation Lone Star"–Urgent Need for Investigation into Race and National Origin Discrimination by Texas Agencies (Apr. 7, 2022),

www.aclutx.org/sites/default/files/ols\_supplemental\_ complaint\_4.7.22.pdf;

- 53 New York City Government, "Abortion," <u>https://www.nyc.gov/site/</u> doh/health/health-topics/abortion.page#:<sup>\*</sup>:text=In%20New%20 <u>York%20state%2C%20you,not%20affect%20your%20immigration%20</u> <u>status</u> (accessed Aug. 13, 2024).
- 54 Government of California, "New Protections for People Who Need Abortion Care and Birth Control," <u>https://www.gov.</u> <u>ca.gov/2022/09/27/new-protections-for-people-who-need-abortioncare-and-birth-control/ (accessed Aug. 13, 2024).</u>